Weekly ReCAP for March 10, 2017
_________________________________
A) Next CPC meeting on April 3, 1:30-4 pm, Main Library, Chesebrough Room. 

B) March 18, Irish Days in Murphys.  

C) Town Hall meetings will be led by Supervisor Jack Garamendi and Sheriff Rick DiBasilio,March 21, 2017 6:00-7:30 pm, Mokelumne Hill Town Hall; March 22, 2017 6:00-7:30 pm, Mountain Ranch Community Hall; March 23, 2017 6:00-7:30 pm, West Point Community Hall.

D) March 25, EPFW’s Sierra Nevada Film Festival at Black Bart Theater, Murphys.

E) March 31, annual multi-county meeting of land use activists. Moke Hill, 10 – 3.

_________________________________

BOS meeting March 14, 2017 –Link to agenda below:

https://calaverascountyca.iqm2.com//Citizens/detail_meeting.aspx?ID=2014
___________________________________________________________________

March 14th- National Geographic Channel will have show- California & Its Water 5 to 6:30 pm, repeating 6:30 to 8:00 pm

___________________________________________________________________
Ban proponents amend campaign statement

By Jason Cowan, The Union Democrat, @jcowan1031
Published Mar 3, 2017 at 04:02PM

Proponents of the Measure B cannabis ban have amended a claim they provided to the Calaveras County Elections Department, according to court documents.

Bob Bowerman said in a press release the claim is still deceptive.

David Radford, attorney on behalf of David Tunno and Bill McManus, said they are willing to change language related to monies available from the federal government for cannabis eradication from the “billions” to “millions.”

The change came after Tunno researched the topic and saw he was incorrect, Radford said.

A hearing scheduled for March 7 will determine whether ban proponents have to change any other statements provided on campaign materials for a May 2 vote-by-mail election.

Last week Bowerman filed a lawsuit with the Calaveras County Superior Court to correct what he alleged were a series of eight claims by proponents of Measure B that were false and misleading.

Other allegations listed include:

• Regulations have attracted illegal businesses from around the world.

• Median housing prices increase at a lower rate than neighboring counties.

• Top county officials have said it would cost the same to ban as it would to regulate.

Even with the modification Bowerman, through his attorney Jasun Molinelli in a news release Friday, said the claim millions of dollars were available to eradicate in the event of a ban was still misleading. He said via email he expects to be successful in most if not all his accusations.

The topic of monies available federally to support a ban in Calaveras was a topic of debate throughout February. A debate ensued during the Feb. 14 Calaveras County Board of Supervisors meeting when Tunno and others in support of a ban alleged during public comment regarding the cannabis cultivation urgency ordinance funds in the range of billions were available federally to fight a ban.

According to court documents, a resolution is required before the elections department can send the materials to a third party vendor. The vendor needs the materials by March 9. The elections department required two days to prepare the materials. Oversea ballots will be mailed on March 17.

______________________________________________________________________________

AmeriCorps assists Butte Fire victims

By Jason Cowan, The Union Democrat, @jcowan1031
Published Mar 3, 2017 at 02:02PM

It was midway through the day when Nick Heaton emerged from the hillside of a property off Railroad Flat Road with ashy stains on his grey shirt and dirt caked onto his hands.

He was one of nine members of the AmeriCorps NCCC group working Wednesday with Westpoint-based Calaveras Healthy Impact Product Solutions, known also as CHIPS, to clear dead trees and brush from a property decimated by the Butte Fire in 2015.

CHIPS workers felled and trimmed 50-foot trees that looked like tall toothpicks. The AmeriCorps crew had more mundane, tedious and time-consuming duties. They were the ones picking up branches, clearing grass away and planting seedlings to hopefully one day reforest the property.

But the work was arguably the most imperative.

“Generally, a bid to clear the leftover brush would be too pricey for the homeowner,” said Heaton, the group’s media representative. “The work we do cuts the cost for some houses in half.”

The bid amount at the property, a five-acre lot that was insured and didn’t lose the house but saw everything around it burn, was not known Thursday. Attempts to contact the homeowner were unsuccessful.

Heaton said he heard some instances where a $250,000 bid to clear green debris was cut in half because of their efforts.

This can occur because CHIPS, a nonprofit that charges less generally than other similar entities but has to invoice costs for equipment and manpower, works less. AmeriCorps handles the work CHIPS would have had to do.

“AmeriCorps helped a lot,” said CHIPS foreman Chris Burley.

CHIPS cleared trees around the property Wednesday and planned to spend Thursday spreading wood chips along the hillsides.

“We wouldn't be able to do all this if it wasn’t for them,” said Burley.

A significant chunk
The Butte Fire burned nearly 71,000 acres and destroyed more than 900 structures and, over time, the needs of survivors have evolved.

Originally, the plan for AmeriCorps when they arrived in Calaveras in January was to plant 20,000 seedlings in the burn area. As the group went to plant however, a majority of the properties were not ready to receive the seedlings.

“At least 90 percent of properties that wanted seedlings were not ready. The real need was getting the trees down, getting trees that fall on infrastructure and keeping a safe space,” said Mona Baroody, president of The Hive: A Butte FIre Recovery Center, who was granted the AmeriCorps crew.

Baroody said the majority of properties were in need because of labor scarcities to handle the task, the expense of the project and vastness of the job of replanting a healthy forest that consists of a variety of trees.

Severe wet weather has impacted CHIPS and its ability to bring down some of the charred trees on properties thus far, Baroody said. Wednesday was about the fourth site the two have collaborated on. She said more than 100 have applied for seedlings.

“CHIPS, because the nature of work is dangerous, doesn’t take chances on drizzly weather. They cannot do that. We didn’t get to have as many work days,” she said “It limited the amount of trees we could plant.”

The service time is set to expire with the current AmeriCorps group on March 17. Afterward, they’ll leave for Oregon.

A second crew will arrive on March 27 for nearly two months. Baroody said CHIPS will continue to work between the lull, and AmeriCorps will come in after to complete the tedious, cost-mitigating work.

Still, Baroody said there are victims who cannot afford to bid on CHIPS. Others cannot utilize the service because they have a tree too close to residential infrastructure, and the entity is not certified to handle removals of that difficulty.

For those, Calaveras has recently been put in charge of a $300,000 grant that can be used for hazard-tree removal. Baroody said she’s also aware of an individual who came down on his price to remove those types of trees.

In other instances, litigation counsel have advised clients against removing trees, Baroody said.

What has been done
Upward of 10,000 from a 20,000-seedling project have been planted thus far during the AmeriCorps service time. Baroody said she suspects the crew will have planted more than 15,000 seedlings by the time they depart.

It doesn’t necessarily mean the efforts will translate immediately into 15,000 trees within a few decades. Baroody said seedlings experience a 60 percent mortality rate or higher. She said reforestation recommends to plant between two to three seeds per plot

A sense of optimism could be found with this particular project, however. During a similar seedling project last year, Baroody potted a number of seedlings she couldn’t plant in time and gave them to survivors who requested them.

Of the 7,400 potted, Baroody said between 60 and 70 percent or more survived.

“That really demonstrates how much they wanted those trees. It demonstrated their needs to nurture their land, nurture themselves. It was really amazing,” she said. “I know that these seedlings they've planted will be cared for.”

Baroody said the 20,000 seedlings, provided by Sierra Pacific Industries, are proportionate to the way they’d grow in nature. Ponderosa pine seedlings make up 50 percent, sugar pines 30 percent, Douglas fir and Incense cedar 20 percent.

The AmeriCorps crew has also assisted on other projects. They’ve cleared drainage issues, filled a culvert with cement, removed fencing and addressed road issues. They’ve visited and improved the condition on over 50 properties.

They’ve also helped out in the community with local crab feeds and the food bank. Baroody said they’ve helped the Friends of the Rail Road Flat School on a couple of occasions.

Other notes
Heaton, of a town in Illinois just outside of Chicago, said he works to provide a sense that things will get better for those who suffered great tragedy like the Butte Fire.

But he didn’t say how he and his other corpsmen do their work on a food budget of $4.50 per day. Baroody said The Hive covers costs such as housing and training so the group can obtain special certifications.

Baroody said it isn’t abnormal for the crews to camp while working remotely, but she didn’t want Heaton’s crew to do so.

Camp Lodestar United Methodist provided housing for the group. Baroody said it’s not an option that will continue for the next batch.

The next group will have 11 individuals, five of whom are girls. Baroody said it appears the group may have to camp through parts of the early spring if housing is not found in time. The Methodist camp is reserved by others during the time the group will be in Calaveras County.

Anyone who wishes to help can text or call contact Baroody at (209) 600 1565 or email her atbuttefirerecovery@gmail.com .

______________________________________________________________________________

State Jobless Rate Dips, Mother Lodes Jumps

03/04/2017 7:03 am PST
51
Tracey Petersen, MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA — California’s unemployment rate decreased to 5.1 percent in January. That’s down from 5.2 percent in December and 5.7 percent in January of last year. The state Employment Development Department reports that the state’s employers added 9,700 nonfarm payroll jobs during the month.
The Mother Lode did not follow that trend and instead rates went up. In Tuolumne County, the number rose from 6-percent in December to 6.7-percent in January. Calaveras County’s rate jumped from 5.4 percent to 6.1-percent during the same period.
Educational and health services posted the largest jobs increase, with a gain of 19,800 jobs, while trade, transportation and utilities posted the largest decline, down by 21,100 jobs.
San Mateo County had the lowest unemployment rate for a second straight month but it went up to 2.9 percent from 2.7 percent in December. Colusa County held the state’s highest jobless rate for a second month, up from 19.5 percent in December to 23.6 percent in January.
The U.S. unemployment rate increased 0.1 percentage point in January to 4.8 percent.
______________________________________________________________________________

Poll On Commercial Cannabis In Calaveras

03/06/2017 3:13 pm PST
92
Sabrina Biehl, MML News Reporter

After a report was released estimating the impact of commercial Cannabis in Calaveras county a MyMotherLode poll asked: Do You Support the Commercial Cannabis in Calaveras with a production value of approx. $252 million in 2016? The three and a half day poll received over one-thousand votes with the most votes (46%) in support of letting commercial cannabis in Calaveras increase. Close behind with 43 percent of the votes was the opposition voting No, Commercial Cannabis should be allowed. Only eight percent wanted limits to control it and another four percent want things to stay the same.

The study that estimated the commercial cannabis production value was published by the University of the Pacific, Center for Business and Policy Research in Stockton. The report was commissioned by Ebbetts Pass Lumber Company owner Jason Hauer, an alumni, who’s profits went up as commercial growers established their operations. The modeled scenarios developed for a study of the potential impact if commercial cannabis were allowed in the Sacramento area.

In Calaveras it was estimated that the 700-plus registered commercial marijuana grows in 2016 represent between 15 and 20 percent of the county’s economy, creating 2,600 year-round equivalent jobs. More details about the study are here. An initiative to ban the cultivation, processing, delivery and dispensing of cannabis in Calaveras is expected on the June ballot. Controversy regarding the measure is detailed here.
________________________________________________________________________________

Hearing Date Changed For Controversial Stone Mill Center

03/07/2017 6:54 pm PST
62
Tracey Petersen , MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA – The Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors have set a new date for a hearing regarding the contentious Stone Mill Center project in Columbia.

As reported here, the project entails a16,000 square ft. retail center proposed at the intersection of Parrotts Ferry Road and Union Hill Road. The hearing is a result of an appeal filed by the group Citizens For Responsible Growth.  At its Tuesday meeting, the board decided to hold the hearing on Tuesday, April 4th at 6 p.m. in the supervisor’s chambers in Sonora. While applauding the night time hour, which will allow for more people to attend, a representative of Claud’s Columbia Market located on Parrotts Ferry Road, questioned the location and its size, stating, “I would encourage the board to change the venue. Mainly because I have over 300 signatures on a petition at the store…That’s just one petition that we have signed and so there is a lot of interest.”

Another crowd member echoed that concern indicating he also had a petition with 150 signatures and that it is mainly a Columbia issue. Supervisor Karl Rodefer noted that the chamber holds at least 250 people and Board Chair Sherri Brennan, added, “I do think that it is actually a conversation that is more than just the residents of Columbia, but certainly the residents of the northern part of Sonora and potentially some residents from Jamestown…so I think that it is appropriate to hold here [Supervisor’s Chambers].

The supervisors also decided that a three minute limit will be placed on speakers, while not allowing for that time to be transferred to others.

Click here to read a blog from the Tuolumne County Business Council in support of the project.
________________________________________________________________________________

Wet weather doesn’t mean Sierra Nevada forests are OK

By Guy McCarthy, The Union Democrat, @GuyMcCarthy
Published Mar 7, 2017 at 09:01PM

The impacts of 2013 Rim Fire and the 2015 Butte Fire on Tuolumne and Calaveras counties are used to prominently illustrate a state agency’s update this month on the poor health and uncertain future of Sierra Nevada forests.

Between 2014 and 2016, an estimated 83 million trees died in the Sierra Nevada from overgrowth, bark beetles, and drought.

These are the same mountain forests that help generate more than 60 percent of California’s developed water supply and are home to 60 percent of the state’s animal species.

In spite of the current wet winter, forests that blanket the tallest range in the contiguous U.S. are still in a world of hurt, Jim Branham, executive officer for the Sierra Nevada Conservancy, said Tuesday in a phone interview.

“One good wet year helps with the trees that were stressed and would have died,” he said. “There are other trees that are so far gone that this winter won’t help.”

Scientists say that even after a wet period tree mortality will continue in the same areas for two to four years at background levels, Branham said.

“Most people expect the tree mortality trend to reverse with this winter, but by the time you hit August and September things dry out,” he said.

The conservancy, created by bipartisan legislation signed into law in 2004, released on March 1 the first update to its October 2014 State of the Sierra Nevada’s Forests, and they call it “From Bad to Worse.”

“If we’re out of the drought now, we’re sure we will go back to another drought cycle,” Branham said. “That’s they way it is in California.”

Assessing damage
Since October 2014, three factors have combined to create devastation in the Sierra: overgrown, unhealthy forests, two more years of extreme drought, and in 2014-15, one of the warmest winters on record, the report says.

These elements opened the door to major increases in the native bark beetle population, and led to historic tree die-offs in the southern and central Sierra Nevada.

The 2014 King Fire burned more than 97,000 acres in the Upper American River watershed. Almost 50 percent of the fire area burned at high severity, leaving little to no living vegetation behind.

The Butte Fire in 2015 burned more than 70,000 acres of the Calaveras and Mokelumne River watersheds, destroyed 549 homes and killed two residents.

Between 2014 and 2016, the Butte, King and other fires have killed 30 million trees. Sierra Nevada Conservancy staff say these numbers are unprecedented.

Why it matters
The Sierra Nevada is the Golden State's main water source. It's the primary source of fresh water flowing into the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta.

In some cases, Sierra Nevada water travels hundreds of miles via the federal Central Valley Project and the California State Water Project to agricultural and urban users.

Sierra Nevada forests also store massive amounts of carbon, assisting state efforts to combat climate change. They provide critical habitat for more than 400 plants and 500 animal species, including the world’s largest tree, the Giant Sequoia.

Sierra Nevada forests provide world-class recreational opportunities for millions from around the world annually. Tourism is an economic engine. According to Visit California, the state’s primary marketing organization, visitors’ spending in 2015 exceeded $7.8 billion.

The Sierra Nevada range is also a major producer of timber, wood products and water force to create hydroelectric power.

“While the Sierra Nevada has been quietly providing key resources to the state for over 100 years, the declining health of Sierra forests puts all of these resources at risk,” the report said.

Unprecedented fire threat
A century of fire suppression and conflicts over forest management have changed much of the Sierra Nevada landscape. Wildfires have become larger and more extreme over the past two decades, and the trend is expected to increase.

“There is too much fuel in many of today’s forests for them to burn in a safe and ecologically beneficial manner,” conservancy staff say. “The increase in size and severity of fires in the Sierra has added a new word to our lexicon: megafire.”

Megafires are unnaturally large and hot compared to natural periodic fires that were part of the Sierra Nevada ecosystem for centuries before European immigrants arrived. Megafires like the 2013 Rim Fire, which burned 257,000 acres in Stanislaus National Forest and Yosemite, threaten the Sierra resources all Californians depend on.

Rising costs
In 2008, California spent more than $1 billion and the U.S. Forest Service spent about $700 million fighting fires in California.

In 2013, the Rim Fire cost $127 million for fire suppression, $8.5 million for emergency road, trail and watershed stabilization efforts, $35 million for the San Francisco Public Utility Commission to buy alternative energy due to damage to hydroelectric powerhouses and for repairs to its grid, millions of dollars in losses to the ranching community as a result of destruction of grazing lands, killed livestock, and damaged infrastructure, and an estimated $2.75 million loss in revenue from visitor lodging in Tuolumne County, according to the conservancy.

The threats of post-fire erosion in the wake of high-intensity megafires are also costly, whether hard rains hit burned slopes or not. Erosion with large amounts of sediment can destroy infrastructure, enter nearby waterways, impact water quality and decrease storage capacity in downstream reservoirs.

Unhealthy forests create a financial burden for rural communities, Sierra Nevada Conservancy staff say. Many rural communities depend on the forest for jobs and to draw visitors and tourists.

Tuolumne County budget projections showed about $275,000 less in estimated income from tourism-driven occupancy taxes on hotels, campgrounds, and other lodging during the 2013 Rim Fire.

The 2015 Butte Fire caused more than $1 billion in combined damages in Calaveras County. Also in Calaveras County, estimates for dead and dying tree removal over the next two to four years are between $5 million and $10 million.

Solutions
Solutions are straightforward, according to Branham.

Federal agencies must confront overgrown, over-crowded, over-dense forests that have resulted from a century of fire suppression, mismanagement and neglect.

That means a significant increase in the pace and scale of forest thinning with methods like mechanical treatments, prescribed and managed fire, as well as meadow and stream restoration projects. There must be more coordinated investment in advanced watershed management strategies, including the Sierra Nevada Watershed Improvement Program.

Policy and process constraints must be addressed.

Conservancy staff say state and federal regulators need to identify more efficient approaches to landscape restoration planning under the National Environmental Policy Act, California Environmental Quality Act, state and federal Endangered Species Acts and other permitting processes.

This includes air quality regulations. Prescribed fire and managed fire, under appropriate conditions, are important restoration tools.

But air quality regulations, staffing, funding, and liability issues can restrict use of prescribed fire. Conservancy staff say existing policies may have the unintended consequence of enabling larger, more damaging fires and result in far more emissions than would have been released by prescribed fire.

Branham said he doesn’t know where the money to pay for this comes from. Congress has underfunded the Forest Service, Bureau of Land Management and the National Park Service, for decades.

“If you don’t deal with forest health and forest restoration in a proactive manner,” Branham said, “taxpayers can end up paying exponentially more.”

________________________________________________________________________________
Brown Requests Another Presidential Disaster Declaration

03/08/2017 12:00 pm PST
10
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sacramento, CA — Governor Jerry Brown is requesting a Presidential Disaster Declaration for storm damage in January that included flooding, mudslides and power outages.

It follows two earlier Presidential Disaster Declarations, related to earlier January storms and the recovery efforts at Oroville Dam. 53 of California’s counties are included in the new request, including Tuolumne and Calaveras.

In addition, the Governor has issued a statewide emergency declaration for storms that occurred in late January and February. It is unclear if a fourth Presidential declaration could be requested, as some of the later storm damage is still being assessed. The Governor is also directing the Office of Emergency Services to provide continued assistance to the specified counties.

The governor’s office reports that six people died in the state during the January and February storms.

Granting a Presidential declaration boosts the amount of federal funding to help in the recovery.
______________________________________________________________________________

Stanislaus National Forest Seeks OHV Grants

03/08/2017 10:05 am PST
8
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sonora, CA — The public has a chance to weigh in regarding state OHV grant money being sought by the Stanislaus National Forest.

The Stanislaus National Forest is hoping to receive state funding to help fund extra off-highway-vehicle (OHV) projects, forest-wide. They include funds for operation and maintenance of OHV trails and facilities, as well as additional enforcement patrols and visitor education. Forest spokesperson Diana Fredlund says, “The Forest has been working on the applications for some of the grants offered by the state of California, and one of the requirements is that there is a public comment period. That is where members of the public can take a look at the applications and comment if there might be something missing, or something that could be changed a little bit.”

Around $30-million is available via the grant program. Public comments can now be submitted through April 3. You can find more details by clicking here. After doing so you can find details about the proposed projects by searching for the Stanislaus National Forest in the agency box.

_______________________________________________________________________________

Court rules against pro-ban forces

Eight arguments must be either deleted or amended

Terry Grillo and Sean P. Thomas Terry@calverasenterprise.com /Mar 8, 2017 

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

A Superior Court Judge ruled against the authors of Measure B after finding that the primary authors submitted false and misleading arguments as backing for their attempt to ban marijuana cultivation in Calaveras County.

According to court documents, Judge Richard D. Meyers, visiting from Alpine County, ordered that the language of eight of the arguments be either changed or deleted before voters head to the voting booths.

Proponents of an initiative to ban the commercial cannabis industry in Calaveras County – David Tunno and Bill McManus – were in Calaveras County Superior Court on Tuesday. to defend a writ of mandate filed by cannabis advocate Bob Bowerman that claims eight statements made in the arguments and rebuttals for their Measure B ban are false or misleading.

Discussion in court between Meyers and attorneys for both sides indicated language changes may be required in at least five of the eight statements.

The five are:

In the arguments,

**“Calaveras county voters rejected the pro-marijuana ballot measures,” could be changed to reflect the passage of Measure C, the only other cannabis measure on the November ballot that was not rejected.

**“Our top law enforcement officers have said: “It would cost no more to ban marijuana than to regulate it,” and other statements that are carried in quotes,”could be changed.

In the rebuttals,

**“If marijuana tax dollars are good for schools, find a school official who’s for it. You can’t!”could be changed to “If marijuana money is good for local schools, find a local school official that supports it.”

**“Billions of extra dollars to fight marijuana are available from the feds,”could be changed to “significant” funds are available from the federal government to support a ban.

**“Any ‘conflicts with state law’ in B are cured by a clause in the ordinance for that purpose.” Could be changed to say any conflicts in Measure B with state law can be cured by litigation.

Remaining for Meyers to consider were three statements, one claiming that the urgency ordinance passed by the Board of Supervisors in May 2016 brought illegal cannabis cultivators into Calaveras County, another claiming Calaveras County home sale prices were diminished by the cannabis industry and a third that cites the number of plants individuals can grow if Measure B passes and including the number permitted by the passage of state Proposition 64 in November.

Following the court session Tuesday, both sides expressed satisfaction that their positions were going to be supported.

“I look forward to a well-regulated opinion,” said Jasun Molinelli, an attorney for Bowerman.

“I feel real good about it,” said Bowerman. “It’s not OK to use information to sway a public vote.”

“I’m delighted,” said ban co-author Tunno. “I think we will do well.”

Voting for Measure B will be conducted by mail, with ballots going out to more than 29,000 registered voters on April 3. The deadline for postmarked returns is May 3, according to Calaveras County Clerk-Recorder and Registrar of Voters Rebecca Turner.

She said that since the writ of mandate involves an impending election, the matter would move to the top of the court’s calendar. Printing of the mail-in ballots must be completed before April 3 and Turner said the latest date to make that deadline is during the week of March 13.

Bowerman is represented by Molinelli and Adrian Lambie from the Walnut Creek law firm Archer Norris. They filed a writ of mandate against Turner on Feb. 23, seeking changes in the language of eight points presented in the argument and rebuttal section of the initiative, as presented by authors Tunno, of Valley Springs, and McManus, of Arnold.

Bowerman’s legal challenge is funded by the Calaveras Cannabis Alliance, according to CCA Executive Director Caslin Tomaszewski.

Tunno said on Monday that attorney David Radford of Angels Camp will represent their case on a pro-bono basis. In an earlier interview, Tunno said he was going to defend the ban proponent statements himself. He said his organization could not afford legal support.

Sparring in the case began late last week, with both sides challenging the selection of judges to preside over the hearing. Bowerman’s attorneys filed a peremptory challenge against Judge Timothy Healy on March 1, and the attorney for Tunno and McManus filed one against Judge Grant Barrett on March 3.

David Sirias, an attorney with the Calaveras County Counsel’s Office, said on Monday that, “We have no skin in this game.” He said Clerk-Recorder Turner was served as required by state law, but defense of the writ of mandate fell to Tunno and McManus and their attorney.

________________________________________________________________________________

Judge rules change needed to Measure B

claims

By Jason Cowan, The Union Democrat, @jcowan1031
Published Mar 8, 2017 at 06:34PM

All eight challenged statements submitted proponents of Measure B, the Calaveras County cannabis ban, were either amended or deleted.

According to court documents, seven of the eight statements Bob Bowerman, the petitioner, said were either false or misleading were amended. The eighth was deleted.

The order from Judge Richard Meyer was in response to a suit filed last month to change or delete statements submitted to the Calaveras County Elections Department that supported Measure B. They will accompany polling materials during an all-mail election on May 2.

“They haven’t been speaking the truth on those things. The court just backed that up,” said Bowerman.

He called it a “slam dunk for the public.”

“It was a slam dunk for the truth, and that it’s not OK to provide misleading information on official documents,” he said.

Meyer heard testimony Tuesday. More than half were agreed upon outside of court.

The judge changed one that said regulation brought illegal business to the county from all over the nation to indicate the urgency ordinance increased the amount of cultivation in Calaveras County.

A second modification removed statistics that indicated home values had dropped. The item now says “We believe marijuana cultivation under the urgency ordinance has and will have a negative impact on housing prices in Calaveras County.”

The judge deleted a statement that implied personal cultivators could grow six plants under Proposition 64 as well as an additional three via Measure B and that was “more than anyone needs.”

The five other modifications agreed upon following public discussion between counsel Tuesday include:

• A replacement of the statement that top law enforcement officials support a cannabis ban to some law officials are in favor.

• A change in the phrase Calaveras voters rejected the pro-marijuana ballot measures to voters rejected Measure D, which could be considered a pro-marijuana measure.

• A removal of amounts of money available to fight marijuana and acknowledging “significant” funds are potentially available federally to enforce a ban.

• Modification of the phrase that implores individuals to find a school official that supports cannabis money in schools to “If marijuana money is good for local schools, find a local school official that supports it.”

• Adjustment of a statement that says any conflicts between the ordinance and state law are cleared by a clause in the ordinance to conflicts caused by measure B can be resolved via litigation.

Rebecca Turner, Calaveras County registrar of voters, said Wednesday afternoon the court-ordered changes are the final modifications to the arguments.

Bill McManus, a Measure B proponent, said they’re thrilled with the outcome. The changes were mild, and the message remains the same.

“This is a volatile issue,” McManus said. “We’re completely OK with it. The issue is behind us. We’ll just move on with everything else.”

________________________________________________________________________________

Acting CAO reflects on time as top administrator

Calls cannabis ‘the elephant in the room’

By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.com / March 9, 2017

 

Editor's Note

Manual Lopez began work as interim county administrative officer on Jan. 3. He replaced Shirley Ryan, who retired after two years’ service. Lopez said in early January that he wanted to get a start on the new budget and find a long-term permanent CAO. He brought 32 years of experience in senior-level management at San Joaquin County, much of that as Public Works director. For 11 years he was that county’s CAO. In his final year, 2013, he managed a $1.26 billion budget. He was interviewed by the Enterprise on March 3.

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

Manuel Lopez is hopeful that a permanent county administrative officer will be selected by the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors within the next three weeks.

The board’s decision will free the 70-year-old former San Joaquin County CAO to return to retirement with his family in Ripon. After nearly seven weeks managing Calaveras County government as interim county administrative officer, Lopez cited a pending budget shortfall, lack of written policy procedures in some departments, a crumbling county government campus and the potential for a ban on the cannabis industry as key tasks confronting a new CAO.

He said Monday that eight candidates were presented to the Board of Supervisors for consideration. The board scheduled a special meeting for public employee appointment on Tuesday at 9 a.m. at the Chesebrough Room at the Calaveras County Library. Except for a 30-minute public comment period, the meeting was closed to the public.

“I’m very hopeful that the new CAO will be here in the next few weeks. I will never presume what the board’s going to do, but there’s a possible decision coming on Tuesday,” he said. “Then, if everything is acceptable to the candidate, we’ll have that person on board fairly quickly. When you need them, it always takes longer than what you expect.”

Lopez told the board when he started in January that he would bring supervisors a very good candidate who wants to stay in Calaveras County for more than five years.

“People love the culture here and it’s a beautiful place. I’ve told candidates not to come up here if you think it’s San Francisco or Fresno. I want somebody who understands the culture and knows it is not a stepping stone to somewhere else,” he said.

Since the 1980s, Calaveras County has had a difficult time keeping administrative leadership. Brent Harrington served 12 years ending in 1988, and returned for a three-month stint in 2007. Aside from Harrington’s tenure, county CAOs have served between a few months and less than four years.

“I have a drawer in my desk where I put items of advice to bring to the new CAO,” Lopez said. “There are perhaps 12 of them, including completing the general plan, finishing the budget and looking at the whole Government Center campus to build it into a place where employees feel comfortable working.”

Lopez said the Government Center buildings are in need of renovation and that now, employees are stuffed into crowded office spaces where working conditions are tight.

“And then there are day-to-day things: the CAO has to be an administrative leader, one that brings 18-or-so departments together to work as a team,” he said.

He cited his Mac-truck theory of department management: what happens if the department head is struck by a Mac truck? How does the department carry on?

“I have found that a lot of things here are based on history, as opposed to other places where they set up written policies,” he said. “But what do you do if the department head is no longer around?”

He said more than half of the county’s departments do not have written policies and procedures, and encourages the new CAO to address it. He said Calaveras has excellent department heads who have a very good working theory of county government management.

Lopez plans to begin the budget for the next fiscal year soon. Last fiscal year, the county had a $134 million budget, with expenses topping income by $24 million. County leaders decided to draw down savings in order to make up the difference.

This year, Lopez said there is less than $4 million remaining in reserves, and using that money is no longer an option. The county’s major source of revenue comes from property taxes, so Lopez will advise the new CAO to ask the county assessor to find a way to increase property tax assessments.

“I will also ask department heads to look for savings so we won’t have to dip into reserves,” he said. “But it’s also very obvious to me that a few departments are under-resourced. And I recognize that we had a major reduction in staff due to the recession, but it’s time to bring those departments up to speed.”

He listed the Sheriff’s Office, the Planning Department, Public Works Department and the Assessor’s Office as areas that are underfunded and understaffed.

“We must provide services to the community and some departments need more staff, but each department needs to find ways to save money so we can add resources,” he said.

The lack of income affects the county at several levels, and Lopez said he understands that many natural disasters have befallen Calaveras County in the past few years. He said much of the money to affect repairs comes from state and federal disaster funds, but they require at least some matching money from the county.

“We’re at the point where we’re not going to have enough money for that local match,” he said.

He called the cannabis industry “the elephant in the room,” and referred to a recent, privately funded study by the University of the Pacific’s Center for Business and Policy Research. The authors listed the cannabis industry as the head-and-shoulders leader of the Calaveras economy.

“It’s not going to be a money machine, and even if that study is 75 percent right, it is not the Holy Grail. I don’t know if it will make us well, but it will take us off the deathbed,” Lopez said. “Over the longer term, I think it has a very good chance to make things a lot better.”

But the commercial cannabis industry is in a state of flux. Lopez was talking about Measure C, a Board of Supervisors-approved tax measure that was designed to bring between $5 million and $11 million into the general fund annually.

A citizen initiative to ban the commercial cannabis industry outright is due back from the voters via mail-in ballot on May 3. And the Board of Supervisors has asked county staff to prepare a county ban ordinance as well. It is unknown when that requested ordinance would come before the board.

“But there are other industries in the county that need shots in the arm,” Lopez said. “Tourism brings in some the cleanest dollars you can find. This could be a significantly better industry if we give it a boost and help it along.”

________________________________________________________________________________

New CAO named: Timothy Lutz chosen to lead county administration

New CAO comes from Tulare County

By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.com / Mar 9, 2017 
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Timothy W. Lutz was chosen by the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors at a special meeting on Tuesday to fill the position of county administrative officer, effective April 1.

He replaces Shirley Ryan, who held the positon for two years and retired in December. The top slot in county government administration has been held since Jan. 3 by interim CAO Manuel Lopez. He served for 11 years as CAO of San Joaquin County.

Lutz comes to Calaveras County with a varied background in different county services, including human resources, social services, aging and veterans services, environmental health, animal services and the office of emergency services.

He earned his bachelor’s degree in psychology and then his master’s in business administration from California State University, Fresno. He has worked for the past 10 years in Tulare County in a variety of capacities, most recently as director of fiscal operations.

Lutz manages the Health and Human Services Agency in Tulare County’s $440 million budget and has managerial oversight for Tulare County Office of Emergency Services and Animal Services.

Lutz grew up in the foothills of Northern California and said he is looking forward to returning to a rural setting.

“I am tremendously grateful for the support of the Board of Supervisors and am excited to get working on implementing the board’s key policies, working to develop a long-term, strong county financial plan and support the needs of the employees and residents of Calaveras County,” he said. “Growing up in Pollock Pines, my family and I are very much looking forward to getting back to the northern Sierra Nevada with its beautiful small towns and rural character.”

________________________________________________________________________________

Another writ of mandate filed against Tunno and McManus

Challenges language in initiative; seeks removal from ballot

By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.com / March 9, 2017
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An amended motion for a writ of mandate that seeks removal of cannabis-ban Measure B from the May ballot is expected to be filed with Calaveras County Superior Court Thursday afternoon, according to attorney Arthur D. Hodge, who represents the petitioner, Jeremy Carlson of Calaveras Naturals Inc.

The first motion, filed on March 2, did not list Measure B authors David Tunno of Valley Springs and Bill McManus of Arnold as parties at interest in the writ. A summons was issued to Rebecca Turner, the Calaveras County clerk-recorder and registrar of voters, on March 3.

“If successful, my client’s petition will take Measure B off the ballot,” said Hodge.

The writ challenges the initiative that says “The Calaveras County Board of Supervisors enacts …” the law, while state law requires that it read: “The people of the County of Calaveras ordain as follows.”

The writ asks the court to determine the proposed initiative and ordinance defective and void, and to retract it from the ballot.

The writ to remove Measure B from the ballot follows by a few days a successful challenge by cannabis advocate Bob Bowerman to require changes in eight statements made by Tunno and McManus in the arguments and rebuttals on the ballot.

Ballots must be printed and mailed by April 3 and, once the amended motion is filed, Hodge said he will move for a hearing as soon as possible.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Temporary bridge in works for Blagen Road

By Terry Grillo and Sean P. Thomas Terry@Calaverasenterprise.com Sean@calaverasenterprise.com / March 9, 2017
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When the bridge on Blagen Road over Big Trees Creek in White Pines was damaged and made impassable by a series of rainstorms and washouts in late February, the Ebbetts Pass Moose Lodge was suddenly cut off from the world.

Following a presentation by Public Works Director Jeff Crovitz at a Board of Supervisors meeting on Feb. 28, Ebbetts Pass Moose Lodge Gov. Scott Freier used a public comment period to appeal to the supervisors for help with replacing the bridge.

Following his remarks, board chairman and District 3 Supervisor Michael Oliveira asked that the question of buying a temporary bridge for the road be placed on the March 14 agenda.

“We hope the supervisors will approve purchase of a temporary bridge at the March 14 meeting,”

Freier said Wednesday. “Until that time, we have zero access to our lodge and can’t open it to raise money.”

A permanent bridge will take up to three years for approval and construction, and Freier said if the Moose Lodge has to wait that long, “We’ll have to close it up.”

He said the Ebbetts Pass Moose Lodge will lose nearly $12,000 a month in income from events and rentals if no one can cross the creek to get to the facility.

“It’s hurting us big, big time,” he said. “We award scholarships to local high school students and we can’t begin fundraising for that. We also loan out medical equipment to the community but can get in there to access it.”

The closure of Blagen Road is also causing concerns at White Pines Lake for organizers of a healthy summer recreation season after a winter full of strong and consistent rainfall.

Calaveras County Water District Public Information Officer Joel Metzger said that portions of the lake may face closure if the Board of Supervisors doesn’t vote to approve the bridge, but that other parts of the lake are accessible through other means, like walking trails, and a closure would have to come from the White Pines Park Committee.

Metzger did say, however, that the largest portion of the beach is accessed beyond the closure and would likely remain closed if a temporary bridge isn’t installed.

The White Pines Park Committee, the body that leases the lake from CCWD, could not be reached for comment on the extent to which it plans to shut down operations.

________________________________________________________________________________

Update: Thoughts From Calaveras County’s New CAO

03/09/2017 3:00 pm PST
1492
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Update at 3 p.m.: This afternoon the incoming chief administrator for Calaveras County briefly talked with Clarke Broadcasting.

Timothy Lutz, whose official first day as the new chief administrative officer (as earlier reported, below) is slated for April 1st, is clearly anticipating his new role for a number of reasons both professional and personal.

Although he will be keenly missing his wife and two young daughters, ages one and three, while the family is in the process of transitioning their household from Tulare to Calaveras over the next several weeks, Lutz shares that he anticipates logging some quality FaceTime helping to tuck the little ones in on the away nights.

As for his selection from among a half-dozen finalists interviewed for the position, Lutz surmises, “I think, for me, it was stressing not only my long-term goal of wanting to raise my family in the Calaveras area — but also to really become a part of the community and make it a better place.”

While Lutz says he is fully aware of many challenges on the horizon that will require hard work, he emphasizes that he will be bringing plenty of enthusiasm and is particularly looking forward to helping the county become more fiscally sound.

As for the county’s current issues with its fledgling, possibly potentially short-lived, legal commercial cannabis cultivation industry, Lutz allows that the topic certainly came up over the course of the interview process. “Not so much my opinion as much as concerns for and against,” he qualifies.

Certainly, he states, “There is the potential of significant revenue that the county so desperately needs, and at the same time, there is genuine concern as to the safety, on where grows should or could be allowed. While it has been a statewide issue in a lot of counties, I think Calaveras just became one of those early ones where everything it came to a head — in light of the Butte Fire devastation and then a lot of opportunities to come in and start to have a large-scale commercial grow.”

Recounting Tulare County’s recent, related experience, Lutz shares that its board of supervisors a few months ago passed an initial urgency ordinance not to regulate but, for the time being to prohibit any commercial cultivation in the county. He adds it will obviously need revisiting after all the county’s cities have an opportunity to weigh in and the board members have the chance to hear regarding constituents’ concerns.

Undoubtedly, the Calaveras supervisors are currently in a very tricky spot, according to Lutz. “From the CAO perspective, my hope is to come in, provide support to the departments and help implement the policy decisions that the board comes to ultimately…regulation — or banning of the cannabis grows.”

Original Post at 11 a.m.: San Andreas, CA —  No fooling, come April 1st, Calaveras County will hand over administrative reins to a new chief.

Interim Chief Administrative Officer Manuel Lopez has served in the role since shortly after the retirement of Shirley Ryan last December.

The incoming CAO, Timothy Lutz, most recently served as the director of fiscal operations for Tulare County, with management oversight of its health and human service’s $440 million budget as well as the county’s offices of emergency and animal services.

In addition to ten years of experience with Tulare County, Lutz brings experience in environmental health, human, social, aging and vets’ services, and holds a bachelor’s degree in psychology and a master’s in business administration from Cal-State Fresno. His annual salary, not including benefits, is listed on the county website at $179,192.

A northern California native, Lutz, who grew up in Pollock Pines, states, “I am tremendously grateful for the support of the Board of Supervisors and am excited to get working on implementing the board’s key policies, working to develop a long-term, strong county financial plan and support the needs of the employees and residents of Calaveras County.”

Too, he adds, “My family and I are very much looking forward to getting back to the Northern Sierra Nevada mountains with its beautiful small towns and rural character.”

_______________________________________________________________________________

Emergencies, commitments stress Tuolumne County budget

By Alex MacLean, The Union Democrat

Published Mar 9, 2017 at 07:27PM

Tuolumne County leaders will likely face some tough fiscal decisions in the coming months and years, according to a budget report presented to the Board of Supervisors.

The report stated that required changes to the budget midway through the 2016-17 fiscal year will greatly impact the county’s main operating fund and have “significant implications” over the next few years.

“There are lot of changes that have taken place since your board adopted the budget in September,” said Deputy County Administrator Tracie Riggs as she presented the report.

Costs related to tree mortality, road damage from winter storms, and increases to employee compensation through recently approved multi-year bargaining agreements were cited as the main factors heavily influencing the adjustments.

In September, the board approved a $178 million spending plan that set aside $670,000 from the county’s reserves to cover 25 percent of the cost for tree-mortality projects funded by the California Disaster Assistance Act.

The county now estimates the need to use only about $266,500 for projects through the end of the fiscal year on June 30.

Riggs said the county hasn’t been able to accomplish all of the projects it had hoped to complete, in part due to snags in the process of obtaining permission from landowners to identify and cut down dead or dying trees on their properties.

Meanwhile, county-maintained roads have suffered damages estimated at $6.8 million from winter storms in January and February. The estimate does not include damages to property in the county that belongs to Tuolumne Utilities District, Groveland Community Services District, Twain Harte Community Services District and Turlock Irrigation District.

Gov. Jerry Brown requested and received federal aid for the damage from storms in early January that will reduce the county’s share of the cost from 25 percent to 6.25 percent. He filed a similar request Tuesday for storms in late January and February.

About $94,000 is needed to cover the county’s share of the cost for storm damage, which would put the road construction fund about $89,700 in the red, so the board could plug the gap using money from the remaining $948,000 in contingencies or the $404,000 in unused reserves that were earmarked for tree-mortality projects.

Auditor-Controller Debi Bautista warned against taking from the reserves that were intended to be used exclusively for tree mortality.

“I need to remind you that the tree mortality is not going away,” Bautista said. “In 17-18, we’ll probably still need to use the reserves to pay for the tree mortality. If you take this $94,000, we’re going to hit the reserves double.”

Bautista said Riggs and other county officials are trying to lobby the state to cover 90 percent of the costs for tree mortality instead of 75 percent, so using the money from the reserves would also send a mixed message to the state Legislature. 
District 5 Supervisor Karl Rodefer said he believes it would be OK to take the money from the contingencies fund given that there’s not much time left in the fiscal year. District 4 Supervisor John Gray added that was the purpose of having the fund in the first place.

While the budget typically improves between the mid-year review and the end of the fiscal year, County Administrator Craig Pedro said this year could be different due to the closure of Highway 120 into Yosemite Valley from storm damage.

He said the closure could cause a decrease in taxes collected on hotel stays.

“We don’t know yet,” he said.

Pedro and Bautista both warned the board that next year’s budget will be difficult to manage due to further increases to employee compensation, operating costs from the Mother Lode Regional Juvenile Facility that’s scheduled to open this month, and the county’s share of the cost for the new $45 million county jail that’s due to begin construction in the next fiscal year.

In addition, there’s uncertainty at the state and federal level over potential cuts to funding the county receives for roads and in-home supportive services programs.

“I think we may have somewhat of a perfect storm,” Bautista said. “It’s going to be an interesting budget year next year. We’re all going to have to get together and work well together to make sure that we can present you with a balanced budget, but it’s not going to be easy.”

_______________________________________________________________________________

High-speed internet remains a concern
Libraries receive $90,000 in grant funding

By Sean P. Thomas / Calaveras Enterprise / March 9, 2017

   When high-speed fiber wires were put into the ground, the idea was that it would thrust rural Calaveras County into the vast web of the internet, but almost five years later, the county is still bringing up the rear when it comes to high-speed internet access.

   “We have a quilt work coverage,” said District 2 Calaveras County Supervisor Jack Garamendi.  “And that leaves people out.”

   Garamendi said that he has a particular interest in bringing more readily available access to the web to most rural parts of the county and that the Board of Supervisors is following suit.  He said there are a lot of people in the country-side who avoid computers and the internet altogether, but that businesses and the economy stand to benefit a great deal from increased advertising capabilities and job training.

   “We need to get more of it up there and we need to get it more consistent,” said Garamendi.  “It needs to be good; it needs to be consistent because it’s a vital tool for the future economy of Calaveras County.”

   The county received a fiber-optic line in 2012, with the hopes of improving broadband service, but the county is still waiting to receive the full benefit from the line.  The wire was laid by a partnership between the Central Valley Independent Network LLC and the Corporation for Education Network Initiatives in California.  Those partners were awarded $46.6 million in stimulus funding from the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act in 2010.  The money was spent on the installation of a fiber-optic broadband internet line through 18 counties in California, including those in the Mother Lode.

   As of now, only two government entities tap into the line, the Government Center in San Andreas and the Calaveras County Office of Education in Angels Camp.  Garamendi said the utilizing the already laid infrastructure is vital.

   “We have one of the biggest cables running through our county; we have to tap into those lines, said Garamendi.  “It’s the equivalent of having a freeway through your community without having onramps.”

   Local internet service providers groaned over stalled implementation processes and higher-than-expected demand.  According to a spokesman for the Central Valley Next-Generation Broadband Infrastructure Project, Cal.net is the only internet service provider connected at this time.

   Garamendi said that when future road work is completed in rural areas, the county concurrently improves internet lines destroyed during the Butte Fire.  He also wants to make the improvement of a fixed-wireless system a priority in the area.

   “I want to make sure that when we dig up those roads, we’re putting conduits under there,” said Garamendi.

   In the meantime, the Calaveras County Library is finding ways to help those who are yearning  for internet access by increasing the speeds offered at its rural branches.  Last week, Calaveras County Librarian Nancy Giddens went before the Board of Supervisors to outline a California State Library grant to improve the internet speeds at most rural libraries in the county.

   The state library offered the Calaveras County library system $90,000 in grant funding to help put high-speed internet into the Arnold, Murphys, Angels Camp and Valley Springs libraries.  Calaveras library administrators chose those four because they have historically been the most poorly served in terms of high-speed internet access.  Each of the libraries will receive $15,000 in funding.

   Giddens said that students without internet access stand to gain the most from the grant.

   “I’m excited about this,” said Giddens.  “Kids in high school are given iPads and cellphones, but when they get home they don’t have internet access, limited or sometimes at all.  They will have to go to the library to do it, but at least they will have the internet.”

   Giddens said cyber traffic will be connected to the county’s data center in San Andreas and then distributed to the different libraries.  She’s also looking at ways to increase the speeds at the three other libraries in Copperopolis, West Point and San Andreas.

   A secondary goal is to provide the county with a resource hub for job training, remediation and research.  Giddens acknowledged that a large portion of the county residents only come in contact with computers or the internet when they walk through area libraries’ doors.

   “It’s going to expand what we can offer,” she said.  “In every community, we have public access computers and they are, because of poor internet connectivity and accessibility, why people come to the library.  I’m not just talking about people who could not afford an (internet) provider, but people who can afford a provider, but there is no provider.” 
________________________________________________________________________________
